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FROM THE PRESIDENTõS DESK 
From the Presidentõs Deské.. 
 
This letter wonõt be as long as some of the later ones will.  Michael Hohn (your new Vice President) and I are just getting our feet 
wet. 

 

The 2015 MCR Convention, Thoroughbred Limited, is history.  Those of you who attended can attest to a great weekend ð both educa-
tional and sociable ð those who missed it really missed it.  Lexington in May was a great place to be.  Kudos to Chairman Bruce 
DeMaeyer, Division 10 Superintendent Rick Cobb, and the other 63 members (plus their family members) who put this one on.  So 
Division 10 and Division 9 in WV have proven that you donõt have to have a large membership to host a successful and memorable 
convention ð you just need hard-working committed members.  Letõs all start planning to attend next year in Columbus.  

 

Congratulations to those who received special recognition at the banquet, Peter Guise -the Russ Wenderfer award, Dick Briggs 
MMR- the Directors Award , and Pat Gerstle - the Martha Newberry award, as well as all of the contest winners (see list in this is-
sue). 

 

At the next Regional Board meeting in September, we will be entertaining bids to host the 2019 Regional convention.  Start thinking 
how your Division can pull it off.  Coming up are:  2016 ð Columbus, 2017 ð Louisville, and 2018 ð Cincinnati.  And donõt forget 
the 2016 National NMRA convention in Indianapolis. 

 

We all want to thank our outgoing President and Vice-President, Merlyn Jarman and Bob Weinheimer, for their exemplary leader-
ship during this past term.  Donõt go too far guys ð I will certainly be needing your advice and counsel over this next term.  Also, a 
special thanks to Dick Briggs, who is stepping down as Contest Chair, and one to Paul Lapointe who has stepped up to take over. 

 

We have a new project, a late 19th Century schoolhouse from Canal Winchester, which was introduced at the Convention.  It will be 
available in HO, S, and O scales.  See page 24 for a photo and ordering details 

 

Have a good summer, 

 

Steve Kaplan 

MCR President 
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MCR CONTACTS 
 
MCR President: 
Steve Kaplan 
president@midcentral­region­nmra.org  
216-561-1648 
 
MCR Vice President: 
Michael Hohn, MMR  
vp@midcentral­region­nmra.org 
304-296-6303 
 
MCR Secretary: 
Arthur Bumpus 
secretary@midcentral­region­nmra.org 
440-526-9184 
 
MCR Treasurer: 
Jerry Doyle  
treasurer@midcentral­region­nmra.org 
304-638-2826 
 
Achievement Program: 
Frank Koch 
achievement@midcentral-region-nmra.org 
513-732-6208 
 
Contest: 
Paul Lapointe 
contest@midcentral-region-nmra.org 
304-210-5816 
 
Education: 
Tom Miller 
education@midcentral­region­nmra.org 
859­224­8563 
 
Membership: 
Paul Novak 
membership@midcentral-region-nmra.org 
440-235-2620 
 
Special Projects: 
projects@midcentral-region-nmra.org 
Dick Briggs, MMR 
614-277-0314 
 
Webmaster: 
Donald Wilke 
webmaster@midcentral-region-nmra.org 
614-846-2558 
 
See: www.midcentral-region-nmra.org/ 
committees2.html 

 

òCaptain B & O ò 
Howard R Smith, Jr., MMR 260 

February 17, 1940 ð March 20, 2015 
 

Howard was retired as Engineering Manager for Diamond 
Electronics in Lancaster, Ohio and was working at a train 
watcherõs òdream jobó for Renzenberger, Inc. as a cab driver 
shuttling Norfolk Southern train crews to and from assign-
ments. 
 
Howard is survived by his wife Sharon, two children and one 
step son, along with six very special grandchildren of whom he 
was very proud. 
 
Howard was an avid model railroader all of his life.  He be-
came a junior member of the Columbus Model Railroad Club 
when he was sixteen years old.  He seldom missed a Tuesday 
night at the club and served in numerous leadership positions 
over his fifty-nine years as a member.  He was club President at 
the time of his passing.  He was recognized as an Honorary 
Life Member in 2006. 
 
Howard joined the NMRA in 1971 and became active in Divi-
sion 6 activities.  Over the years he served in various leadership 
positions including several terms as Superintendent.  He was 
currently serving as a Director and as the Division Achieve-
ment Program Manager. 
 
Howard was a regular attendee at Mid-Central Region Conven-
tions and served as Contest Manager for many years.  Howard 
also was a Past President of the Region and a recipient of the 
Wenderfer Award sponsored by Division 7 in 2008.  
 
Howard received his Master Model Railroader certificate in 
April, 1997, at the NMRA National Convention in Madison, 
Wisconsin.  He also won the Caboose and Traction categories 
in the National contest that year, as well as the òBrass Lanternó 
from the United Transportation Workers. 
 
Howardõs other passion was for the Boy Scouts.  He served as 
Scout Master for Troop 33 in Columbus for many years and 
was currently a member of the Troop Committee. 
 
Howard was a meticulous and extremely talented modeler as 
evidenced by his beautiful òSandpatch Divisionó layout.  The 
layout was featured in the October 2003 issue of ôScale Railsõ 
magazine and again in the June 2006 issue of ò Railmodel Jour-
naló. 
 
Howard will be sorely missed and long remembered for his 
many talents, his mischievous smile and his willingness to lend 
a hand to everyone in need.  How very different an experience 
it is traveling to division meets and conventions without my 
chief navigator. 
 
Dick Briggs, MMR 261 
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UPCOMING EVENTS IN AND NEAR THE MID CENTRAL REGION  

Many thanks to the webmasters in Divisions 7 and 11 
for compiling this content.  If you have an item to add 

to this list, please send it to the editor at 
editor@midcentral-region-nmra.org. 

June 18-21, 2015 Norfolk and Western Historical Society Convention Marion, OH 

June 20-21, 2015 Great Scale Model Train Show Timonium, MD 

June 24-28, 2015 National N Scale Contention Sacramento, CA 

June 27-28, 2015 Galesburg Railroad Days & Model Train Show Galesburg, IL 

June 27-28, 2015 Carillon Park Rail Festival Dayton, OH 

July 11-12, 2015 Greenberg's Train & Toy Show Monroeville, PA 

July 29-August 2, 2015 C&O Historical Society Convention Staunton, VA 

August 8, 2015 Summerail Cincinnati Union Terminal Cincinnati, OH 

August 23-29, 2015 NMRA National Convention Portland, OR 

August 28-30, 2015 NMRA National Train Show Portland, OR 

September 2-5, 2015 National Narrow Gauge Convention Houston, TX 

September 4-6, 2015 Steel Mill Modeler's Meet Wheeling, WV 

September 11-13, 2015 Tunkhannock Viaduct Centennial Celebration Nicholson, PA 

September 12, 2015 Hagerstown Model Railroad Museum Train Sale Sharpsburg, MD 

September 12-13, 2015 Western Pennsylvania Trolley Meet Washington, PA 

September 18-20, 2015 B&O Historical Society Convention Cleveland, OH 

September 24-26, 2015 Nickel Plate Historical Society Convention Buffalo, NY 

September 25-26, 2015 Mid Atlantic RPM Meet Fredericksburg, VA 

October 1-3, 2015 L&N Historical Society Convention Birmingham, AL 

October 3-4, 2015 North Coast Division 4 The Great Berea Train Show Berea, OH 

October 10-11, 2015 Cincinnati Division 7 Model Train and Trade Show West Chester, OH 

October 22-24, 2015 RPM Conference 2015 Naperville, OH 

October 22-25, 2015 Mid-Eastern Region Convention Mount Laurel, NJ 

October 24-25, 2015 Great Scale Model Train Show Timonium, MD 

October 25, 2015 Medina Model Train and Toy Show Medina, OH 

October 29-November 3, 2015 North Central Region Convention Fort Wayne, IN 

October 31, 2015 Western Reserve Division 5 Building a Model Railroad Kirtland, OH 

November 7-8, 2015 Miami Valley Division 3 Train Show Dayton, OH 

November 28, 2015 Hagerstown Model Railroad Museum Train Sale Sharpsburg, MD 

December 6, 2015 Springfield, Ohio Model Train Show Springfield, OH 

December 6, 2015 Medina Model Train and Toy Show Medina, OH 
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National Model Railroad Association 
Mid -Central Region 

Board of Directors Meeting 
May 15, 2015 

 
The meeting was held during the 2015 Region MCR Convention at the Campbell House in Lexington, Kentucky on 
May 15, 2015.  The meeting was called to order by President Merlyn Jarman at 9:05 PM.  Present at the meeting were 
the President Merlyn Jarman, Vice President Bob Weinheimer, Secretary Art Bumpus, and Treasurer 
Jerry Doyle.  Also present were Superintendents from Divisions 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 9, 10 and representative Jim Peters for  
Division 1.  Division  8 and 11 were absent.  Special guest Mike Brestel represented Charlie Getz and NMRA National. 
 
A motion was made and seconded that all election ballots be destroyed.  The BOD voted, and without any opposition, 
approved of the destruction of all ballots. 
 
The Treasurer reported a May 10, 2015 balance of $28,146.12. 
 
The Vice President reported that the last issue of the Kingpin went to the printer on January 6, 2015 which included 
the ballots for the MCR elected positions to the BOD.  The spring issue, will only be electronically delivered to MCR 
members.  It will include superintendent reports prepared for the May 15th BOD meeting.  The next issue of the King-
pin will be e-mailed during June 2015. 
  
Committee Reports: 
  
The President reported that membership of the MCR was 1,565 in April 2014, and 1,529 in April 2015. 
 
Contest Chair, Dick Briggs reported that there were 92 submitted entries and 25 photo and other entries. 
 
The Achievement report submitted by Chair Frank Koch, was presented by President Jarman.  President Jarman re-
ported that, since the last report, the Achievement Program had 6 Gold Spike certificates issued.  Also, there were 3 
Merit Award certificates and 5 AP Program certificates issued.   
 
Webmaster, Don Wilke reported that Division reports were received from all but one Division.  The Region web site 
will be updated for the new Region office holders. 
  
For the EduTRAIN program, President Jarman reported that the curriculum committee will be reviewing several clin-
ics for inclusion in the EduTRAIN program. 
 
Division Reports: 
 
All Divisions except Division 11 submitted written reports.  With the exception of an absent Division11, verbal and/
or written reports were provided by all other Divisions.  A copy of each Divisionõs written report is included in this 
issue of the Kingpin.   
 
Several Divisions reported information which emerged as common themes: 
 All Divisions are financially sound. 
 Most Divisions have migrated to a paperless newsletter. 
 Divisions are experiencing difficulty with governance succession due to the death of key members. 

There was a lapse in retaining Rail-Pass members who signed up specifically to attend the Cleveland National 
Convention. 

 
Old Business:  
Conventions: 
2015 Lexington, Kentucky ð A key group of 15 people were responsible for pulling together a successful convention.  
The convention utilized snail mail and electronic registration.  Due to the numbers of registrants in a Regional Con-
vention, the recommendation is that Divisions should not pursue electronic registration. 
2016 Columbus Convention ð Embassy Suites will be the convention hotel, 4/28/2016 to 5/1/2016.  The room rate is 
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$129.00 and includes breakfast and managers snacks and afternoon beverages (libations).  The signature tour will be  
the Age of Steam Roundhouse in Sugar Creek.   
 
2017 Louisville Convention ð The Galt House will be the convention hotel. 
 
2018 Cincinnati Convention ð The Cincinnati Marriott North will be the convention hotel.  The room rate will be 
$109 for a king size bed and $119 for two double beds.  There will be premier layouts on tour on each day of the con-
vention. 
 
Niagara Frontier Region transfer of members: 
The issue is taking a long time to resolve.  There is a hang-up with affected individual members signing a petition for 
presentation to National.  Approximately 60% of signatures have come in.  Once the signatures are in, National will go 
through its procedures.  Mike Brestel cautioned that this is a slow and arduous process and it is now questionable as to 
whether this will occur, in whole or in part.  Possibilities include whether the affected members will be assigned to 
Canada, the U.S., or start a new MCR Division 12. 
 
MCR School house kit project: 
The school house is a reality.  The HO models are available at this Lexington convention.  Ten O models are still to be 
delivered.  The modeled building is in Canal Winchester, Ohio. 
 
New Business: 
 
NMRA insurance protection: 
Mike Brestel re-stated and re-emphasized the NMRA policy concerning long term visitors and non-members partici-
pating in NMRA/Division activities.  The policy is that a guest may attend three meetings in their lifetime.  This is to 
protect NMRAõs insurance policy coverage.  The insurance company requires a good representation of their insurance 
exposure (in order to develop its policy premium cost) and to define who is included in the insurance program.  While 
there is no problem in MCR, there are extreme circumstances where other Divisions in other Regions have elected 
officials who are not NMRA members.   
 
Proposal to increase mileage reimbursement for Region BOD member activities: 
The current MCR rate for mileage reimbursement is $.14 per mile.  Official BOD business should be reimbursed at a 
rate more in line with actual mileage costs incurred by the BOD member. Steve Kaplan made a motion to change the 
verbiage in Article 3, section 7 from $.14 to the NMRA National established mileage reimbursement (currently $.40 
per mile).  The motion was seconded by Bob Shreve.  After discussion, the motion was withdrawn for further study. 
 
Proposal to shop for a better return for MCR assets currently in certificates of deposit: 
There are other financial institutions paying a higher rate of return than our currently held certificates of deposit.  Cur-
rently, our CDõs are set to automatically roll into a new CD rate when the CD matures. In order to take advantage of 
better return rates, we need to stop automatically rolling those CDõs at maturity.  Art Bumpus made a motion that all 
MCR certificates of deposit reaching maturity be rolled into the MCR checking account.  (This allows the assets to be 
in a holding pen, while deciding which financial institution/vehicle to invest.)  The motion was seconded by Steve 
Kaplan.  The motion was approved without opposition. 
 
Merlyn Jarman expressed his gratitude for serving as President of the MCR and being able to work with, and contrib-
ute to the MCR.  
 
The meeting adjourned at approximately 10:45 PM. 
 
Respectfully submitted 
Art Bumpus, Secretary MCR 
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Around the Region 
 

Russ Wenderfer Award  
Bob Shreve, Division 7 Superintendent 

 
Each year Division 7 sponsors the Russ Wenderfer award to honor a Mid Central Region member for their promotion of 
the hobby within the region. 
 
Each Division may nominate a candidate who by their actions, involvement with Division activities, and overall volunteer 
service has promoted the hobby of model railroading and promotion of the National Model Railroad Association.  The 
MCR president selects the award winner based on the qualifications on the nomination forms and input from the region 
directors. 
 
It is my pleasure to announce the winner of the 2015 Russ Wenderfer award is Peter Guise of Division 3. 
 
From the nomination form submitted by Division 3 Superintendent Rick Lach:  òIt is a distinct honor and pleasure to 
nominate Peter Guise for the 2015 Russ Wenderfer award.  Peter has volunteered countless hours, not only using his tre-
mendous computer skills, but also by using his creative out-of-the-box thinking.  Peter is a superintendentõs delight because 
he always demonstrates the uncanny ability to analyze a situation or event from many different points of view, and ultimate-
ly he comes up with the right solution.  Combine this òsounding boardó characteristic with the fact that he has been willing 
to devote countless hours working into the night, and you have an absolutely reliable person whom you can count on in 
any situation.ó 
 
The Russ Wenderfer award is normally presented during the MCR convention.  Peter was not able to attend the convention 
in Lexington, so I presented the award to Peter at the Division 3 meeting on May 31st. 
 
Division 7 is pleased to announce the date and location for the 2018 MCR regional convention.  The òCincinnati Expressó 
convention will be held from May 17th to the 20th, 2018.  The location will be the Marriott North Hotel in West Chester, 
Ohio.  West Chester is on the north side of Cincinnati, just outside of the I-275 beltway.  The hotel is very close to the high 
school where we have been holding our fall train show.  The convention committee looked at several hotels in the area and 
felt the Marriott North hotel offered the best value for both the division and the convention attendees. 
 
And speaking of our fall train show, the 2015 Train & Trade Show will be on October 10th and 11th this year.  The location 

is the same as years past:  Lakota West High School on Union Centre Blvd. More information is available on the Division 7 

website:  www.cincy-div7.org 

Superintendent Reports 

Prior to each meeting of the Board of Directors, the superintendents submit a written report.  These reports are discussed 

during the meeting but are not normally included in the minutes.  With the space offered by an electronic version of the 

KingPin, they are all printed here. 

Division 1 
Randy Dettmer, Superintendent 
 
Membership: Current membership is at up to 116 at the beginning of April 2015. This is down from 148 in September. 
Most of the members we lost seem to be the Rail-Pass memberships from the National Convention in Cleveland last year. 
 
Finances: We are financially solvent. Our 501c3 issues have been resolved and we are officially approved. 
 
Projects: We are working on two fund raising projects. The first is a laser cut wood kit of the station and freight house at 
Jaite, Ohio on the current CVSR, formally B&O. This kit will be offered in HO and N. The second project is an N scale 
ACY plug door 50 foot boxcar. 
 
Newsletter: This is our largest expense. We are sending our Peddler Freight publication out to every active member and 
club within the division. Our pike ads and advertisers help defray some of the cost. We still have several members that re-
ceive mailed copies but we are slowly converting them to email. 

http://www.cincy-div7.org
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Modules: Our HO modules and Ntrak modules still participate at the semi-annual Dalton show. We have had one 
library appearance this year and may have more in the future. Train Show: We will have a train show in November 
2015. This show has traditionally been a non-dealer show for years. We expect to change this in the future and are 
looking for venues to grow this show and include dealers in the future. 
 
Division 2 
Michael Hohn MMR, Superintendent 
 

Our membership currently stands at 240, down seven from a year ago; our membership has been stable at about the 
same number for several years.   
 

We continue our recruitment efforts through our presence at the Greenberg Train Show several times during the year 
and the exhibit of our Free-Mo modules at which we invite guests to run the trains.  Our Model Railroad Jamboree 
held in the spring is open to non-NMRA members, providing another opportunity for recruiting members.  Our Jam-
boree was successful this year: we made a little money; 137 people attended, including some nonmembers; we saw 
some new signups for membership, 
 

Division meetings are held 10 months of the year at sites all around the Division.  Each August, we have a picnic to 
which the entire family is invited.  For several years, the picnic has been within sight of a railroad line for added inter-
est to the members.  Trains wait to pass by for when we are holding our business meeting. 
 

Our newsletter, The Keystone Flyer, published 10 times a year to coincide with each meeting, is mailed to each mem-
ber as well as numerous òexpatriatesó around the country.  The Keystone Flyer can be accessed on our website: 
www.keystonedivision.org. We still continue to mail our newsletter by traditional post because the number of members 
and our nonprofit status get us a substantial discount from the USPS.  The web version is in color and actually posted 
on the web before members usually receive their paper copy.  While we might move to a web-only distribution some 
day, there is no push from our members to do so and our treasury can sustain the current approach. 
 

 

Division 3 
Rick Lach, Superintendent 
 
Division Three membership continues to be steady with monthly averages between 165 and 172. Monthly meeting 
attendance also remains steady averaging 50- 55 members. 
 
Our November train show still proves to be a popular event as well as providing the division with a modest income. 
The resignation of our primary train show director in July 2014 for health reasons proved to be a difficult factor to 
overcome. We identified a tiger team of experts in each critical area, and in one and a half months, we were able to 
conduct a successful train show with over 4300 attendees, 109 vendors, 36 exhibitors, and over 525 tables. We also 
passed our 1000th Railroading Merit Badge for the boy scouts, and now have 1021 merit badges earned in the last 16 
years. Next year will be our 40th train show, and we plan to make it something special. 
 
In December 2014, Division 3 decided to take our loop layout of all scales to participate in the University of Daytonõs 
òChristmas on Campusó program. We join about 15 other layouts and ran trains distribute candy, and greeted people 
in a large banquet room on the UD campus for over 3000 underprivileged kids and invitees from the local area. This 
was very successful, and we will expand our program for next year. 
 
In March 2015 we held our fourth annual Model Railroad TRAINing event. The weather was better this year, and at-
tendance rose for the fourth consecutive year with 73 people attending this free event. Division members manned 
booths and had one on one discussions with the public. Again, we had the attendees, of all ages, participate in building 
a 4 x 6 layout. It was completed in about six hours, and we had a train running at the end of the session. The public 
operated the Dalmatian Switching District and timesaver layouts. We received a number of favorable comments on the 
survey forms. Finally we had a drawing from among all the participants, and a six year old girl won the layout. 
 
The Division remains in good financial shape with the balance of our assets in certificates of deposit. All our legal doc-

http://www.keystonedivision.org/
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uments are in good shape both with the state of Ohio and the IRS. We have hired both a local lawyer and a tax agency, 
have obtained the appropriate vendorõs license, and now pay our state taxes for our country store sales. 
 
The Call Board, our monthly newsletter, continues under the management of Mr. J. Hedge as Editor.  Our webmaster, 
Norm Courtney, passed away in November, and subsequently, our backup had health issues, and moved out of the 
local area at the beginning of the year. Our new webmaster is in the process of learning the website and should have us 
somewhat up to speed by the end of spring. The web page has become a timely asset in keeping our members in-
formed. Our Face Book page continues to attract a following with over 314 òlikesó from around the world and we get 
over 200 visits a week. Also, our Director of Training will be moving from the local area, and we are currently placing 
emphasis on that vacancy. 
 
For the remainder of 2015 and into 2016 we are planning to participate in the MCR Convention in Kentucky; the an-
nual Carillon Park Railfest in June; our 9th annual Bus Trip in August; our 40th Annual Dayton Train Show in No-
vember; the University of Dayton Christmas on Campus program in December; and the 5th Model Railroading 
TRAINing Day in either Feb or Mar 2016 ð this is an ambitious calendar, but it is also one that satisfies the require-
ments to educate the public on railroading for our non-profit status. 
 
Over the past year, but especially from December until the present, we have decided to renew and rejuvenate our ef-
fort towards the NMRA AP Program. To this end, we established a Director of Training position on the BOG and 
tried to outline a series of events which would culminate in clinics at our monthly general meeting in March and April 
by Dick Briggs (on contest documentation) and Frank Koch (on AP program certification). Attached is a copy of that 
concept. We have finished most of the items in the concept document and plan to put the program into full imple-
mentation with the May meeting. Hopefully we will see results with an increase in certificates and the Golden Spike 
Award. We will focus on the Volunteer Certificate for the next 60 days. To that end, we established a Division 3 Hon-
or Roll for the website, listing all members of the division who have ever received an AP Certificate or the Golden 
Spike Award. We are also working on publishing on the website as well a summary of our Heritage Leaders, to include 
all elected and vital leadership names going back to the beginning of Division 3 in1959. 
 
At this point I have been the superintendent of Division 3 for one year. It has been an honor and a privilege to lead 
the division through some dynamic programs and to be involved with great volunteers.  Hopefully our refocus on the 
AP program will document and honor our outstanding volunteers. However, on an unfortunate note, we have seen an 
unprecedented number of our volunteers resign for serious health reasons: death, back and knee, cancer, heart issues, 
and relocation. While we are resilient, it does take a significant amount of time and effort to keep filling vacant posi-
tions with enthusiastic volunteers. I am proud of the efforts our members make in stepping up on short notice.  The 
members of our current BOG and leadership team have been in place for one year; they are all veteran members of the 
NMRA, active members of Division 3, and have pledged to do their best to carry on the traditions of Division 3 and 
work on improving the great programs the division already has.  With this in mind, we all look forward to an active 
and enthusiastic future. 
 

Division 4 
Steve Kaplan, Superintendent  
 
Membership ð Division 4 membership is currently at 218 members. This reduction is the result of the expiration of the 
large number of RailPass members signed up as walk-ins at the Convention, plus advance registrants who went on the 
GE Plant or Ages of Steam Tours. We were not able to retain very many of these despite a concerted effort of calls 
and mailings. 
 
Finances ð The Divisionõs finances are stable and continue to improve. Our share of the net profit from the Conven-
tion has resulted in a concerted effort to spend that money on the current membership, whose efforts made it possible. 
As a result, the Division has established a òHow-toó DVD library and has purchased a number of Fast-Tracks fixtures 
for use by the members. We are also planning a subsidized bus trip down to the Ages of Steam Roundhouse. This will 
enable many of the members who missed the Convention trip because of Committee duties, to see it. Additional field 
trips are also being planned.  
 
Division accomplishments ð Attendance at Division meetings is averaging 85 to 100. Our clinic programs are carefully 
thought out to inspire members to participate, and we see that 85% of the meeting attendees are in fact staying until 
the end of the ensuing clinics. Contest entries remain robust and special attention is being offered to new members to 
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engage them and make them feel they are welcome and encouraged to participate in division meetings. Business meetings 
now have a tradition of lasting between 30 and 40 minutes, with the rest of our meetings devoted to items of interest to 
modelers.  
 
Our newsletter, the Flatwheel, is now only published in electronic form. Response to this action has gone well, although 
there are still some members (less than 10%) who have not responded to our mailings and calls of offers to help.  
Our module group continues to set up at about a dozen shows and libraries throughout the year. One highlight is our setup 
at the Twinsburg Armory for their annual holiday party in December. One significant aspect of our module groupõs opera-
tion, is that members stand in front of the modules, and are quick to hand the controllers to interested youths to allow 
them to run the trains. 
 

Division 5 
Dave Neff, Superintendent 
 

Division 5 is comprised of Lake, Geauga, and Ashtabula counties in Northeastern Ohio. Membership rolls as communicat-

ed by NMRA national show just over 100 paid members. Our average monthly ôeventõ attendance is 30--Ȥ35--Ȥ--Ȥ--Ȥbut 
usually just the very same individuals each month. 
 
We continue to have successful Bring ôn Brag session with very good participation by members displaying items in all 
scalesñZ, N, HO, S, O and narrow gauge.  In early November, our ôBuild a Model Railroadõ event, free to the public, drew 
good attendance and many of our members participated with ôtopicõ stations such as discussing and displaying benchwork, 

scenery, track--Ȥlaying, electrical, structure building, trees, etc. We also have opera<ng layouts at this event.  Weõve gained 
new members here also. 
 

Our annual Railfest, held in mid--ȤMarch at Lakeland Community College, continues to be one of the most successful mod-
el railroading ôeventõs in the state.  Our revenues from this event fully fund our opera<ng budget for the year, and our bank 
balance is very healthy. 
 
Programs on modeling techniques have been solicited from our Division members and also from neighboring Divisions. 

The fledgling NMRA Edu--ȤTrain program should also generate opportunities for additional clinic--Ȥtype programs.  Sever-
al of our members have opera<ng sessions on a monthly basis, and trips are planned in the next few months to opera<ng 
sessions in Western New York. 
 

Division 5 is sponsoring the Lincoln Funeral Train coming to the Painesville, Ohio Depot June 6--Ȥ7, open to the public, 
with a modest admission charge. Funds to cover the major cost for this event were generated by the shared revenues com-
ing to the Division from the 2014 NMRA National Convention held in Cleveland.  Our annual Division picnic will be held 
Aug. 8 at the Painesville Depot. 
 

Division 6 
Greg Short, Superintendent 
 

Membership: The membership in Division 6 has seemed to remain steady. There were though several members who did 

not renew in the last several months. It is unclear as to why we have lost these members as they were not all Rail--ȤPass 

from the 2014 Cleveland Convention. As for the Rail--ȤPass memberships from the convention it looks like we are going to 
be able to retain some of those into regular memberships. Our membership Chairman has been doing a great job of con-
tacting new members as well as members whom are coming up for renewal, to keep them both informed as well as at-
tempting to retain older members 
 
Finances: Division 6 is solvent. At the present we are bringing funds in from a building project and we are looking to the 
2016 MCR convention to bolster the funds. 
 
Newsletter: Recently the Division has gone to an electronic format for our newsletter the Superõs Signal. In addition to this 
being a major cost savings it has also given us the opportunity to increase the content of the Signal. We did also give any 
member whom can produce proof of the inability to receive the electronic version to the Super a printed copy will be pro-
vided, however at this time there has been no such request made. This was set up this way as we do have a few members 
that are in assisted living or nursing facilities whit out internet capabilities. It should be added that we do have a few who 
are getting a printed copy but this is being done thru other members that are doing this on their own. 
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Projects: We have at this time we have a building project going on. This is a kit of the former B&O Midland station in 
Grove City, Ohio. So far this has been very well received. The kit was originally to be for the 2016 Convention but it 
was decided to begin sales as we got the kits. Hopefully the sales will continue to remain strong. The building the kit is 
done after is a òstandardó B&O station so it should be able to fit on any B&O layout. 
 
Education: At this time we are in the process of building a small switching layout to be used to educate both members 

and non--Ȥmembers on how to build a model railroad. The plan is to use this to both promote the hobby as well as the 
NMRA 
 
Sad News: Although most know by now I will pass on Division 6 lost Howard Smith. Howard was a long time MMR 
and held many posts in both the Division as well as regional level. He will be missed by many and leaves quite a legacy 
in the hobby 
 
Division 7 
Bob Shreve, Superintendent 
 
The division is financially solvent. Our fall train show last October and our spring swap meet were both financially 
successful. Last year we transferred money we had previously invested in CDs and savings accounts to an investment 
account. This has been a financially advantageous decision on the part of our division BOD.  
 
Our membership count continues in the 250 ð 270 range. This is down some from last fall. People who have allowed 
their memberships to lapse in the last 6 months have generally been people who were not very active in the division. 
Three active members have passed away in the first four months of the year. After our fall train show, we review the 
door prize entry blanks for the contact information for people who had checked the box on the form wishing to learn 
more about the NMRA. In January, we sent out 190 letters to these people introducing them to the NMRA and Divi-
sion 7, and inviting them to our next monthly event. Since January, we have added 4 new members as a result of these 
letters.  
 
Our Community Service committee recently supported local Boy Scout troops with their Railroading Merit Badge 
work. The division has been providing this service for over 20 years. This committee also distributes model railroading 
books to local libraries in our division.  
 
We have several car projects in progress which continue to generate revenue for the division. Our car project chairman 
recommended that we not start a new project until we reduce the inventory of kits we still had from past projects. He 
began a postcard campaign aimed at people who had purchased kits from past projects, advertising the more recent 
kits we had available. We have had good results reducing the kit inventory using this advertising method. We have also 
generated kit sales by listing them on E-Bay.  
 

Division 8 
Russell Weis, Superintendent 
 
Our Division is in good financial shape and we have the finances budgeted for our hosting the 2017 MCR convention. 
 
We have a signed contract with The Galt House hotel for the 2017 MCR convention. The Galt house is located in 
downtown Louisville. We have had a number of meetings with the various convention chairs and plans are progressing 
nicely in each area of the convention. We have a logo picked out and may be able to show it next week. 
 
We had a very successful spring train show and have a contract for our future shows as the facility we have been using 
for many years will be sold and torn down. 
 
For our annual July picnic we have chartered a bus to take us to EnterTrainment Junction and after our visit there a 
short tour of Bob Lawsonõs layout. 
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Division 9 
Gary Burdette MMR, Superintendent 
 
Recently, I went over our membership list to take stock of where we stand numbers wise. It has become a common 
occurrence for our attendance to be in the 15-17 range which is down from 22-25 of a year or so in the past. We 
have lost five fellows due to their passing, with one having moved to another state. One fellow has had work obli-
gations. Another s children have demanded more of his time. These facts are probably typical of many divisions.  
 
Two of our regular attendees have let their memberships expire. They continue to participate with the Huntington, 
W.Va. area model railroad club by setting up modular and small layouts A couple of fellows have only been at-
tending the meetings away from the central meeting headquarters (St. Albans Depot) when the location is closer to 
home Gentlemen who displayed N-scale layouts at our 2010 MCR Convention used up their Rail Pass affiliation 
and did not renew to continue with the group. They and some other Charleston area modelers have maintained a tie 
to us, however.  
 
The N-scalers, noted above have joined with some other modelers to form a model club that is an all NMRA 
group. They expressed interest and excitement about conventions, but do not attend our meetings. Conversations 
with a couple of them have indicated they are more interested in playing with trains than having meetings Thus, 
the more loosely organized set-up with operating modules and layouts seems more attractive to them, I suppose. 
Most of our closer-nit members have home layouts.  
 
Our M.A.D.D. (Models, Artifacts, Displays, and Discussions) has become popular. Turnout jigs, box car frame-
work, Kevlar insulated rail, G-Scale locomotive, and many other items have been a positive addition to our meet-
ings. Several Power Point and hands-on clinics are well received. The new DVD collection should enhance this.  
 
Weôd hoped that meeting at the depot would increase interest. Furthermore, interaction with the St. Albans C&O 
Modelers and Museum and the Kanawha Modelers mentioned above would grow our ranks. This has not hap-
pened.  
 
We are looking at building a switching layout, a small N-scale display layout, and perhaps, a modular layout 
where the tables are adopted by a couple of members and set up periodically. Also, we are looking at activities, 
like Spray Day, where a member or two will teach air brushing, or other skill. A Train Day, for the public is being 
considered. Our display at train shows has not been enough to draw in members.  
 
We have added a couple of guys from the Huntington area and two from the Northern area of the division over the 
last year-and-a-half. Our numbers still run around sixty, but we have never seen about half of them. What can lure 
them to the old station and increase participation?  
 

Division 10 
Rick Cobb, Superintendent 

 

Highlights: The membership for Division 10 has dropped due to the passing of several members. Our numbers 
remain mid sixties. Attendance for our monthly meetings is still averaging 28 to 30. The division continues to host 

local clinics and tours most accuring during our monthly meetings. The convention has been a bigger challenge 
than we first figured, but we hope our efferts have paid off.  
 

Finances: Our Finances remain steady at the end of April. Our main income remains donations and our revenue 
from the auctions  

 
Plans: The Division is looking to build a working relation with the University of Kentuckyôs Engineering Depart-

ment in hopes of building a layout. This has been done at different University with a lot of success. Another pro-
ject we hope to get started is with the Boy Scouts. Helping them to earn Merit Badges and The last project we 
would like to start is a Work Day similar to the Dayton Region. This a great idea that they have and we want to 

copy some of their ideas for Lexington.  
 

Summary: We continue to try and find new ways to reach out and increase membership and attendance, network, 
have fun, and grow our skill levels.  
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Convention Contest Results 
 
Tabulated below are the winners in the contest at the recent Mid-Central Region convention in Lexington.  There were 
many beautiful and well done models in the contest, the contest committee thanks all those who entered their models 
as well as those who took the time to judge the models.  Photos of the first place entries are on the pages that follow. 
 
 
Judged Model Contest: 

Best of Show Dan Kennedy 

Steam Locomotives  

First Chris Broughton 

Second Jim Rollwage 

Third Jim Keene 

  

Diesel and Other Locomotives  

First Larry Richards 

Second Larry Richards 

Third Larry Richards 

  

Traction  

First Chuck Klein 

  

Passenger Cars  

First Steve Zapytowski 

Second Larry Richards 

Third Larry Richards 

  

Freight Car  

First Howard Garner MMR 

Second Howard Garner MMR 

Third Howard Garner MMR 

  

Caboose  

First Larry Richards 

Second Steve Zapytowski 

  

Non-Revenue Cars  

First John Hemsath 

Second Gary Burdette MMR 

Third Steve Zapytowski 
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Judged Model Contest, continued 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Photo Contest 
 
 

Structures  

First Place tie Bob Belt 

 Larry Smith MMR 

Second Steve Zapytowski 

Third David Lynam 

  

Display  

First Sam Swanson 

Second Larry Richards 

Third Gary Burdette MMR 

Best of Show Jim Rollwage 

  

Model Black and White Print  

First Randy Seiler 

Second Don Wilke 

Third Don Wilke 

  

Model Color Print  

First Jim Rollwage 

Second Jim Rollwage 

Third Robert Chapman 

  

Prototype Black and White Print  

First Pat Gerstle 

Second Pat Gerstle 

Third Thomas Bookout 

Honorable Mention Thomas Bookout 

  

Prototype Color Print  

First Kurt Sanders 

Second Thomas Bookout 

Third Thomas Bookout 
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Judged Arts and Crafts 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Peopleôs Choice Awards 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

All contest photos by Don Wilke 
 

Dan Kennedyôs Best of Show Basic Oxygen Furnace 
 

Best of Show Brenda Stewart 

  

Railroadiana  

First Gary Burdette MMR 

Second Bobbi Hedge 

Third Bobbi Hedge 

Favorite Locomotive Rick Cobb 

Favorite Car Gary Burdette MMR 

Favorite Structure Dan Kennedy 

Favorite Display Larry Richards 

Favorite Prototype Photograph Jim Rollwage 

Favorite Model Photograph Jim Rollwage 

Favorite Arts and Crafts Entry Gary Burdette MMR 
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Chris Broughtonõs First Place Steam Locomotive 

 
Larry Richardsõ First Place Diesel Doodlebug 

 
Chuck Kleinõs First Place Traction Entry 


